CONTRA COSTA COLLEGE

OPERATIONS COUNCIL

MONDAY, OCTOBER 27, 2003

9:00 A.M. - ROOM #AA-216

MINUTES
PRESENT:
McKinley Williams (Chair), Alex Edwards, Frank Hernandez, Jim Taylor, Paul Lee, Carlos Murillo, Lynda Lawrence, James Eyestone, Saul Jones, Benny Barnes

ABSENT:
Jeanette Moore, Darlene Poe, Eun Chul Yoon
I.  Crime Statistics

Paul Lee distributed the monthly report for September 2003.  Petty thefts are the most frequent crimes.   Anything under $400 is considered petty theft, and anything over $400 is considered grand theft.  There were also several auto burglaries.

Many of the people who commit crimes on campus are students, but some are not.  Paul will indicate whether or not the perpetrators are students in future reports.

Paul explained that if a case’s status is “suspended” it means there is no further information at the present time, but there may be at a later date.  The case is not closed.

Twenty voice spell checkers were stolen from #LA-204, which is a Business Office Technology classroom.  The loss was $2,000.  Whoever committed this theft had a master key.  McKinley Williams asked Paul if Police Services had received a request for that room to be re-keyed.  Paul responded that re-keying requests must go to Jim Taylor.  Jim said he’d gotten a request for that room to get a card key, but the Buildings and Grounds Dept. doesn’t have the money to pay for it.  McKinley Williams responded that if BOT has money in their budget to have the room equipped with a card key, it should definitely be done, and he asked Paul Lee to ensure that happens.

With card keys, it’s possible to track who was in the room and when.  McKinley Williams has asked the Police Chief for assistance because we have no idea who has keys to what.  This is a problem at all three campuses.  Jim said the only thing that can really be done to prevent in-house thefts is to have the entire campus re-keyed, but the problem will occur again.  Card keys are the best solution, but the cost is enormous.  It’s possible that bond money can be used for card keys for each remodeled building, but there is no money available for the rest of the campus.

A lengthy discussion ensued about the process of tracking keys and getting keys returned from employees when they leave.  McKinley Williams suggested asking managers to survey their staff to see who has keys to what.  Frank Hernandez suggested the survey be done division by division.  
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There are two master keys for each building:  one to open the building, and one to open the classrooms.  The master keys are only supposed to be issued to administrators.  The P.E. Dept. changed all their keys to master keys and sub-masters for classrooms.

A process needs to be developed for issuing keys and returning them once an employee separates from the district.  When employees leave, they are supposed to turn their keys into their manager.  Often, managers don’t know what to do with the keys that are returned to them.    

Carlos Murillo said managers should go through drawers and turn in all unknown keys to Police Services.  Paul pointed out that it would take a long time to discern what those keys are for.    

Plans of Action
1.
Paul Lee will come back to Operations Council with a process for issuing keys and getting keys returned from employees who leave.

2.
Managers will survey their staff as to what keys are in their possession.

II.  Police Services Update

Paul Lee reported that the district currently has an interim police chief who has been given permission to make some changes in the police department and hopefully get the police department to think differently.

One of the changes being implemented is to have campus police officers walk through the buildings.  There are two officers on duty Monday, Wednesday, and Friday, and one officer on duty the other days of the week.  Paul asked everyone to speak to the officers when they see them and to thank them, and make it a positive experience for the officers as well as the campus community.

Jim Taylor brought up the problem with people driving the wrong way on Campus Drive at high rates of speed in the afternoon.  Paul made a note of this.

The new emergency phones should be working at the beginning of November 2003.  Alex Edwards said CCC was the last campus to get the emergency phones.  The other two campuses’ phones are up and running, and Alex will call the contractor to see if the process can be expedited.  

It would be possible to have video cameras attached to these phones but it is very expensive so we did not choose that option.  
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III.  Emergency Cut-off For Ventilation System

Carlos Murillo reported that he and Jim Taylor met with the Biology Dept. on Wednesday.  The Biology Dept. faculty/staff are concerned about the time that would elapse before the ventilation system is shut down during an emergency, thus putting people at risk.  Jim said there are emergency buttons in the BS and PS Buildings and in Police Services.  There is also a main shut-off in Maintenance.

The problem with this project is determining where the button will be located and who would have the authority to shut off the systems.  The shut-off button should not be located in the hallways, but the faculty must have access and must know how to do it.  When Police Services hits the button it will shut down the entire campus.  

There are some systems that are not under our master control and so they must work with faculty and staff in those areas.  They must be shut down manually.  Alex Edwards said that is the bigger concern, not the systems that are under the master control system.  

Carlos said there are very few labs at night and only deans and instructors have access to those areas at night.  There are evening classes in culinary and in the Vocational Education Building, so McKinley Williams suggested Alex Edwards talk to Tina Pitt.  He also suggested that Lynda Lawrence invite Alex to an Issues Forum meeting to talk about this.  Lynda said it would be a while because the Issues Forum is very booked with agenda items.

Plan of Action

As soon as the new system is put together all faculty and staff will be trained.

IV.  Update on Maintenance Projects

Jim Taylor distributed a memo that will be going out today.  P.G. & E. will be redirecting the gas line so Mills Drive will be closed Wednesday, October 29.  People will be able to drive around the barriers on Library Drive on this day only to get to Campus Drive.  Jeanette Moore suggested the word “only” in the first paragraph should be lower case, but in bold.  Everyone felt the memo was clear.

The other maintenance project is supplemental trenching around the amphitheater and across the lawn toward the H-Bldg.  Jim distributed a diagram of the area.  The areas in pink show where the additional trenching is being done and the areas in yellow indicate the areas where the trenching is completed.

McKinley Williams said this has delayed the remodel discussion on the SA-Building.  It can’t go forward until they get the seismic report, which won’t be until after the trenches have been dug.  
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A 20-foot container will be set up at culinary for the storage of culinary materials while the remodeling is going on.  The parking in front of culinary will be drastically reduced.

The meeting adjourned at 10:00 a.m.

Minutes Recorded by Mary Healy
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